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So here I am to worship,
Here I am to bow down,
Here I am to say that You’re my God;
And You’re altogether lovely,
Altogether worthy, 
Altogether wonderful to me.

At the Remembrance Day service at 10.45 
last week I was surprised – and delighted 
to see two new families visiting. It's 
always great to see new faces and 
Remembrance Day is one of those occasions 
when people who wouldn't normally come to 
church do visit for whatever reason. 
They'd come because the husband of one of 
them was in the forces, serving in 
Afganistan. That's why they came. The 
reason that they left before the service 
started was that they hadn't come to 
worship, they hadn't come to bow down –
not even in their hearts or minds let 
alone with their bodies. They just wanted 
to remember. Nothing more. Just to 
remember. Not to worship. Not to praise.

Now I'm not telling you this because I 
want to shock you or condemn them. I'm 
telling you this to share my sadness not 
only at seeing them go but also at their 
reason for going. I'm convinced they left 
because they didn't know what they were 
missing out on – otherwise they wouldn't 
have left our nice warm building – at 
least I think it was warm then! Otherwise 
they wouldn't have left here and gone to 
the short act of remembrance outside the 
British Legion. They didn't know what 
they were missing out on and they didn't 
know who they were missing out on and 
they didn't know why they were missing 
out on him. Or if they did know then they 
didn't care enough to want to stay.

If you're here tonight, then there's a 
very good chance you'll have some idea 
about what, why and who they were missing 
out on. If you're here tonight, you'll 
understand what those words about bowing 
down and worshipping mean. But as we look 
closely at two passages, one from Isaiah 
and one from Romans, I hope we'll all  
understand more about the Bible's 
perspective on who we praise, on why we 
praise him and on how we should praise 
him.



We've reached the last of our series on 
Isaiah 6-12. Throughout this series we've 
heard how God gave his people words of 
encouragement and judgement, words of 
comfort and challenge through Isaiah the 
prophet and we've heard how those words 
can still comfort and challenge us today. 
Tonight we're finishing on a high point. 
It's like climbing to the top of a 
magnificent mountain and gazing in awe 
ond wonder at the view behind us and in 
front of us. If you've ever been up a 
mountain, you'll know just what I mean 
and even if you haven't I'm sure you'll 
have seen somewhere a view which was just 
so wonderful... so wonderful that you 
just had to praise God for it. It's a 
view which I wished I could have shared 
with those two families last week.

So tonight we stand with Isaiah at a high 
point, at a peak in his writings and with 
him we look back to the past, around at 
his present and forwards to our future. 
The view is fantastic and as we try to 
take it all in, surely we'll want to join 
with him in praise. Let's listen to our 
first reading now:

Is 11:-12:6

Praise is the key to understanding these 
two chapters – and not just the final 
verses where it's so obvious! Isaiah 
doesn't just tell us about praise, most 
of these two chapters is written in verse 
like we find in poems and songs, so he's 
writing challenging and exciting words in 
an exciting way. When we look closely at 
a passage we sometimes run the risk of 
losing the writer's excitement as we 
focus on his challenges to us but as we 
look at these two chapters, let's try and 
keep it in mind as we learn about the 
who, the why and the how of praise. You 
may want to keep your pew Bibles open at 
p696 as we go on.

Let's start by looking at the who of 
praise: According to this passage, who 
should we praise? There's a lot of 
description but no name is given by 
Isaiah. Now we know the name of the one 
he is writing about, we know he's writing 
about Jesus. But we should remember that 
in these chapters God was originally 
speaking through Isaiah to 8th century BC 
Jewish people. That was the people God 
himself had chosen but that was also the 
people whose descendants chose not to 
recognise Jesus even when he came to them 
as one of them. So what does Isaiah say?



In the first verses he's saying something 
like this: Listen, he says, listen, I 
know you don't want to listen, (remember 
chapter 6 v9?) and I know many of you are 
not going to but listen. I want to tell 
you about someone. I've got to tell you 
about someone. Someone special, someone 
so special you just wouldn't believe it. 
Listen.

This is what he'll be like: royal, wise, 
understanding, powerful. He'll be like 
the best of the best of our kings like 
David and Solomon all rolled into one but 
without the naughty bits and anyway he's 
going to be from their family. But 
there's so much more: he'll be so full of 
God's Spirit that it will just about take 
your breath away.

And this is what he'll do:
He will delight in obeying the Lord.
He will not judge by appearance
nor make a decision based on hearsay.
4 He will give justice to the poor
and make fair decisions for the 
exploited. The earth will shake at the 
force of his word, and one breath from 
his mouth will destroy the wicked.
5 He will wear righteousness like a belt 

and truth like an undergarment.

That's who he is. That's the one you 
should praise, says Isaiah to his fellow 
Jews. Sadly so many of God's chosen 
people didn't recognise him when he came. 
A few did. We know the names of some of 
them: ordinary businessmen like Peter, 
Andrew, James and John, a tax collector 
(Matthew), a former member of religious 
terrorist (Simon the Zealot), hard 
working women like Martha, dreamers like 
Mary, prostitutes and hardline religious 
nutters like Saul of Tarsus.

In Jesus they recognised the one who was 
the shoot from the stump of David, the 
one on whom God's Spirit rested like a 
dove at his baptism; the one who was 
wiser and more understanding then even 
the greatest scholars in the temple when 
he was a child; the one who could in 
integrity could outwit and out talk 
almost the whole Jewish ruling council 
when they unjustly accused him; the one 
who had power over sickness and even over 
the elements; the one who delighted in 
God as only the beloved child of a loving 
parent can do and the one who knew God so 
well and feared, trusted God so much that 
he could take on himself the punishment 



that we deserved when he died on the the 
cross. That's who God's people should 
have praised. That's who God's people 
should praise now.

Isaiah continues by explaining why God's 
people will want to praise the one when 
he comes, he tells them what it will be 
like when he's here:

6 The wolf will live with the lamb, 
the leopard will lie down with the goat, 
the calf and the lion and the 
yearling together; 
and a little child will lead them. 
7 The cow will feed with the bear, 
their young will lie down together, 
and the lion will eat straw like the ox. 
8 The infant will play near the hole of 
the cobra, and the young child put his 
hand into the viper’s nest. 

That's it. It'll be like paradise. That's 
the picture Isaiah's hearers would have 
associated with those words. That's what 
their scriptures told them about paradise 
– the way the world was before people 
like us stuffed it all up. When he comes, 
it'll be like paradise all over again, 
except better because the world will be 
filled with God's peace, the peace that 

is so much more than just the absence of 
war, it'll be filled with God's shalom, 
the peace that passes all understanding. 

... for the earth will be full of the 
knowledge of the Lord as the waters cover 
the sea. 

When will it happen? “In that day” says 
God through Isaiah. In that day. I don't 
know when that day will be – God didn't 
tell me says Isaiah. But I do know that 
it will be. And as Christians we know 
that that wonderful day will be when 
Jesus returns and the world is remade –
surely that's something we can look 
forwards to with eager anticipation, too. 
That's why God's people should have 
praised him. That's why God's people 
should praise him now.

But let's return to Isaiah. In v9 onwards 
he has some more news for the people of 
his time. He tells them of a time when 
they'll be a whole nation again, as well 
as a holy nation. Israel and Ephraim, 
Israel and Judah back together, all back 
from their exiles. It'll be like the end
of the exodus all over again – but bigger 
and better 



15-16 The Lord will make a dry path 
through the gulf of the Red Sea.
He will wave his hand over the Euphrates 
River, sending a mighty wind to divide it 
into seven streams
so it can easily be crossed on foot.
He will make a highway for the remnant of 
his people,the remnant coming from 
Assyria, just as he did for Israel long 
ago when they returned from Egypt. (NLT)

Can you imagine how excited this could 
have made Isaiah's first hearers? It must 
have sounded a bit like a re-run of the 
best parts of their history because they 
would surely have recognised the quotes, 
references and allusions he was making to 
their holy scriptures, reminding them of 
God's faithfulness in the past. The 
scriptures were the greatest source of 
hope and encouragement they had – at 
times they were the only source of hope 
and encouragement they had! That's why 
Paul and the other NT writers kept on 
referring back to the Jewish scriptures. 
Those scriptures showed God's past 
faithfulness and if God had been faithful 
in the past, then he would be in the 
future, too. In fact Paul even quotes 
directly from our reading in his letter 
to the church in Rome. He does so to make 

the point that because of Jesus Jews and 
gentiles are equal in God's sight as his 
new chosen people: Carol's going to come 
and read that passage to us now:

Romans 15:1-13

v4 For everything that was written in the 
past was written to teach us, so that 
through endurance and the encouragement 
of the Scriptures we might have hope.

That about sums it all up. God speaks 
through scripture now just as he did to 
Paul and just as he did before then to 
Isaiah. That's why we find all those 
references to scripture in Isaiah, too. 
Scripture is God-breathed and so it's 
still so vitally important for us to keep 
on reading the Bible, to keep on talking 
about the Bible, to keep close to the 
encouragement and endurance scripture can 
give us and to keep our eyes on the hope 
we find there. Let's do that now by 
returning to our first reading.

In chapter 11, Isaiah has told God's 
people who to praise and he's told God's 
people why to praise him. Now listen as 
as he shows God's people how to praise 
God. Chapter 12 v1



12 And in that day thou shalt say, O 
LORD, I will praise thee: though thou 
wast angry with me, thine anger is turned 
away, and thou comfortedst me. OK let's 
go back to the NIV but remember, it's 
thou not ye. The singular not the plural.

In that day you will say: SINGULAR
“I will praise you, O Lord. 
Although you were angry with me, 
your anger has turned away 
and you have comforted me. 
Surely God is my salvation; 
I will trust and not be afraid. 
The Lord, the Lord, is my strength and my 
song; he has become my salvation.”

The way Isaiah writes makes it clear that 
he is addressing individuals in these 
verses. He's showing God's people how to 
praise God by doing it for them and with 
them. Isaiah is speaking directly to 
individual persons here and not to the 
whole people of God altogether at once. 
Each individual, each person will want to 
praise God for his mercy and for his 
comfort, and for his salvation for them 
as individuals - despite the wrong things 
they had done. And they'll want to use 
scripture when they do this: the last 

part of v3 comes from the song Moses and 
Miriam sang after God had the Egyptians 
beneath the waters of the Red Sea.

These 3 verses show us how to praise 
because they show us what praise is: 
Praise is confession of sin. Praise is 
profession of faith and praise is 
proclamation of God's faithfulness. How 
should God's people praise? How should we 
praise? By confessing our sins. By 
professing our faith and by proclaiming 
God's faithfulness in our own words and 
in the words of scripture. That's how 
God's people should have praised him. 
That's how God's people should praise 
him. 

But there's more here: Praise is more 
than just an individual pastime. Isaiah 
continues in v4:And in that day shall ye 
say, Praise the LORD, call upon his name, 
declare his doings among the people, make 
mention that his name is exalted

4 In that day yous – as a good scouser 
might sau – yous will say:
“Give thanks to the Lord, call on his 
name; make known among the nations what 
he has done, and proclaim that his name 
is exalted. 



5 Sing to the Lord, for he has done 
glorious things; 
let this be known to all the world. 
6 Shout aloud and sing for joy, people of 
Zion, for great is the Holy One of Israel 
among you.” 

God has shown Isaiah a time when not only 
individuals but all God's people will be 
on their feet, thanking God, proclaiming
to the world what God has done, praising 
God's name and his glorious deeds. 
Shouting and singing. Being loud and 
clear in their praise. That's how God's 
people should have praised him. That's 
how God's people should praise him. 

Who should we praise? The one on whom the 
Spirit of the Lord will rest on 
the Spirit of wisdom and of 
understanding, the Spirit of counsel and 
of power, the Spirit of knowledge and of 
the fear of the Lord. 
And we can do that today and every day.

Why should we praise him? Because of what 
he has done for his people – once that 
would have been only for the Jews but now 
now that includes us, too. Because of 
what he is doing for us and because of 
what he will do for us when he returns to 

remake the world. 

How should we praise him? By confessing 
our sins, professing our faith and 
proclaiming God's faithfulness using our 
own words and using the words of 
scripture, as individuals and together as 
God's people, as his church. Loudly. What 
will we get out of it all? The God who 
gives endurance and encouragement will 
give us [you] a spirit of unity among 
[y]ourselves as [you] we follow Christ 
Jesus, so that with one heart and mouth 
[you] may glorify the God and Father of 
our Lord Jesus Christ. May that be so. 
For us as individuals and as a church and 
one day I pray may it be so for all who 
like that family last week, come here but 
don't stay.


